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Compiled and extensively annotated by the 
author, Collected Poems, 1951-2006 illustrates  
the range and ambition of C. K. stead’s verse over 
more than 50 years. these are poems in which the 
world looks “hard / at the word and the / word at 
the world”.

back in June 1975, the University’s works 
Committee resolved to provide for “fine arts 
embellishments of new buildings and their 
precinct” and allocated funds for the acquisition 
of art works as part of building contracts. 

the Council recommended the adoption of the 
Works registrar’s policy that “a realistic allowance 
for such work would be one-half percent for 
government buildings but that where buildings of 
national or prime community importance are 
involved allowance of up to one-and-a-half percent 
would be more appropriate”. Commissioning of 
fine art for specific sites around the University 
resulted in the Medical school Link building on the 
University’s grafton Campus being the first to 
benefit from the new policy.

the school of Architecture, completed by 
Kingston reynolds thom and Allardice in 1982, was 
the second building to get the art treatment. 
Painter Pat hanly, then a lecturer in drawing at the 
school, chose the all-male team of artists. As well 
as selecting a site on the exterior of the conference 
centre for one of his own paintings The Golden Age, 
hanly chose interior walls for works by don driver, 
Barry Lett and dick Frizzell. he also identified sites 
in the grounds for a sculpture by greer twiss, and 
for a large wooden piece by Peter nicholls. 

nicholls was an Elam graduate who had just 
completed his Master of Fine Arts at the University 

of Wisconsin at the Lake superior Campus and 
was poised to return to new Zealand to take up a 
position as lecturer in sculpture at the school of 
Art, otago Polytechnic, in dunedin. the resulting 
commissions were documented by Pat hanly’s wife 
gil hanly who produced a photographic essay for 
Art New Zealand published at the end of 1982 
entitled “seven artists contribute to the Auckland 
school of Architecture”. in her commentary, she 
writes of the art works as “among the most 
impressive recent contributions of artists to the 
aesthetics of public buildings in this country”. 

nicholls’ work Measure had originally been 
made in 1979 as part of a dunedin sculpture 
festival organised by gallerist Patricia Bosshard for 
significant sites around the octagon and Moray 
Place. Created as an angular sight line to direct 
the gaze of passers-by to the 54-metre top of First 
Church’s decorated Victorian gothic tower, 
Measure is conceptually minimal in style, and 
subtle in gesture. it is intended to conjure the 
notion of measuring, which is often part of 
architectural practice, appropriately enough. 

As part of the ongoing maintenance of the art 
collection, Measure was demounted in 2007. it has 
now been beautifully restored by sculptor Matthew 
thomson in association with Peter nicholls himself, 
and will be reinstalled in its original position in the 
Architecture courtyard. 

Collected Poems,  
1951-2006
Christian Karlson stead is new Zealand’s most 
distinguished living poet. He was Professor of 
english at the University of Auckland for 20 
years before retiring in 1986 to write full time.

since publishing his first poems in periodicals 
like Landfall in the early 1950s, C. K. stead has 
experimented with many forms while always 
bringing to his poetry a strong personality, deft 
craftsmanship and a commitment to the real. now, 
for the first time, his poetic achievements are 
brought together in one handsome volume.

the Collected Poems, 1951-2006 (Auckland 
University Press) comprises the poems in C. K. 
stead’s 14 collections as well as previously 
uncollected poems dating from 1951 to 1961.

Varying in form, tone, voice and subject, the 
poems are enormously engaging to the ear and 
eye. some are hard, clean, bright and particular; 
others agile and lyric, irreverent and witty. 
Whether elegiac lyrics, piercing satires, protest 
poems, modernist collages or adaptations of 
Catullus, stead’s work is filled with the pleasures of 
sound, rhythm and wordplay.

stead writes in his foreword that he thinks of writing 
a poem “as putting oneself in the moment at the 
moment”. surveying the poems in this book shows 
that such moments are exceptionally diverse and yet 
informed always by the same alert poetic mind. 

ArtFrom the collection

the book owes this success to two main factors: its 
comprehensive coverage of the tasks and associated 
skills required in all business course writing, and the 
user-friendly approach with which these are 
explained throughout the book. it covers topics from 
writing reports and case analyses to taking exams 
and constructing tables and figures. Even the 
challenging issue of academic referencing is dealt 
with in a simple and highly practical manner.

in this third edition, the authors (Associate 
Professor Emmanuel Manalo, glenis Wong-toi, and 
Julie Bartlett-trafford from the student Learning 
Centre) have revised and updated all chapters. 
they have added a new chapter on critical thinking 
and a number of new appendices dealing with 
topics like understanding the question, revising 
written work, and making use of marking criteria 
and marker feedback.

dr Michael Paton, teaching Quality Fellow and 
senior Learning Adviser at the University of 
sydney’s Faculty of Economics and Business, has 
commented that “the fact that this book situates 
business communications within both the 
academic and business contexts makes it an 
invaluable asset for any student undertaking a 
business degree”. dr douglas Carrie, director of 
Bachelor of Business and information 
Management at the University of Auckland’s 
Business school, describes the book as “an 
excellent stand-alone resource as it is targeted so 
well at the specific needs of business students”.
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